- Check for updates
- <sup>1</sup> Milken Institute School of Public Heath, George Washington University, Washington, DC, USA
- <sup>2</sup> Northeastern University School of Law, Boston, MA, USA
- <sup>3</sup> Harvard T H Chan School of Public Health, Boston, MA, USA

Correspondence to: D Michaels dmm@gwu.edu Cite this as: *BMJ* 2024;384:e076623 http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj-2023-076623

### **US COVID-19 LESSONS**

# US workers during the covid-19 pandemic: uneven risks, inadequate protections, and predictable consequences

**David Michaels**, **Emily A Spieler**, and **Gregory R Wagner** consider how covid-19 affected frontline workers in the US and what needs to be done to ensure they are better protected in future

David Michaels, <sup>1</sup> Emily A Spieler, <sup>2</sup> Gregory R Wagner<sup>3</sup>

Working away from home was an important contributor to the differential effects of covid-19, both illuminating and exacerbating pre-existing social, economic, and health disparities in the US.<sup>1-4</sup> The regulatory system, presumably designed to protect the safety and health of the nation's workers, failed to prevent thousands of deaths. Furthermore, while some time limited efforts were made to address underlying structural problems, these also had limited effect on the safety and health of workers. In this article, the first of a BMJ series on lessons from covid-19 for the US (http://bmj.com/collections/us-covid-series), we examine the reasons for the failings and suggest how to protect the health of workers both now and in future pandemics.

### **Differential effects**

From the outset of the pandemic, workers quickly separated into three categories: those who lost their jobs entirely, particularly in the hospitality and leisure industries; those who could work from home, concentrated in the information, financial, and professional service sectors; and those who had to show up to work outside their homes. Here we focus on the last category, whom we call "frontline" workers.

Workplace exposure had a major role in the spread of SARS-CoV-2, and frontline workers were at particularly high risk of illness and death.<sup>12,34</sup> Because Black and Hispanic workers, as well as immigrant workers, were over-represented in "essential industries" where risk of exposure was greatest—including healthcare and long term care, animal slaughter and processing, agricultural production, and public transportation—they were more likely to die from covid-19 than white workers.<sup>5-8</sup>

At the start of the pandemic, social, legal, and economic supports for low wage workers were weak. The US is one of only six countries, and one of only two in the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD), without a national universal paid sick leave policy.<sup>9</sup> It is also the only OECD country without universal health insurance or healthcare access.<sup>10</sup> Further, legal protections supporting workers who identify health and safety problems at work are inadequate. There is no general unjust dismissal law in the US, and only 6% of private sector workers are covered by union contracts that provide general protection from unjust discipline or dismissal.<sup>11</sup> In addition to the increased risks of work related injury and illness faced by workers in lower wage jobs,<sup>12 13</sup> they were less likely to have access to employer paid medical and family leave and to employer subsidized health insurance, and they were more likely to have precarious work arrangements with unpredictable scheduling and less control over the conditions of work.<sup>14</sup> This lack of underlying protections created a perfect storm for vulnerable workers that was only partially mitigated by emergency measures during the early stages of the pandemic.

During the pandemic, temporary social and economic interventions provided some relief to these workers. These included direct income supports for unemployed and low wage workers and expansion of the child tax credit, which temporarily lifted 5.3 million people, including 2.9 million children, out of poverty in 2021.15 Critical for workers without employer subsidized health insurance, federal subsidies for health insurance premiums were expanded, and enrollment in the income based Medicaid program rose by 5.2 million people.<sup>16</sup> Improved access to health insurance resulted in expanded access to testing (and thus isolation) and to healthcare; groups with higher rates of health insurance coverage had substantially fewer covid-19 cases, hospital admissions, and deaths during the pandemic.<sup>17</sup> In addition, workers who worked for employers with fewer than 500 employees received increased access to limited paid medical leave until the end of 2020, a policy estimated to have prevented one covid-19 case a day for every 1300 workers covered by the law.<sup>18</sup>

## Laws and regulations inadequately protected frontline workers

From the outset, frontline workers were a factor in the spread of SARS-CoV-2, and they and others were made ill or died as a result of exposures at work. The first US reported multicenter outbreak was in long term care facilities in Washington state.<sup>19</sup> A pattern of disease spread associated with workplace exposure continued through the pandemic, as frontline workers, including those employed in healthcare, manufacturing, retail trade, animal slaughter and processing, and transportation, consistently had disproportionately high covid-19 mortality.<sup>3</sup>

Nevertheless, frontline workers were rarely seen as a population that needed special attention, and

workplaces were largely ignored as a source of exposure. Federal policies on workplace exposure were developed to protect the supply chain of food or other vital products, or to prevent staff shortages at healthcare facilities, rather than to protect frontline workers from virus exposure. Some employers, with the support (and encouragement) of elected officials, put production and profits ahead of worker safety and health. For example, in the summer of 2020, when large outbreaks were occurring in animal slaughter plants across the country, the Trump administration exhorted meatpacking and distribution companies to keep these factories running at full capacity.<sup>20</sup>

The underlying US systems to ensure the health and safety of workers are not strong, and these systems and structures failed during the pandemic.<sup>21 22</sup> The Occupational Safety and Health Act does, theoretically, require employers to provide a work environment free of recognized serious hazards. But the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), the federal regulatory agency of the US Department of Labor overseeing workplaces, does not have a national standard or requirement for employers to conduct workplace risk assessments and consult workers "on all questions relating to safety and health at work," which are requirements in the European Union, for example.<sup>23</sup>

OSHA has historically been structured by Congress and successive administrations as a weak agency, both in terms of resources and its ability to insist that workplaces be made safe, reflecting the limited political power of unions and other worker advocacy organizations. On a national level, OSHA has only enough inspectors to visit every workplace once every 190 years.<sup>24</sup> Some workers—particularly those who work on small farms and those employed by some state and local governments—receive no routine health and safety protection from federal agencies. OSHA has enforceable permissible exposure limits for only about 500 chemicals, and more than 90% of these date to the 1960s or earlier.<sup>25</sup> So many of the agency's standards are insufficiently protective that it has taken the unusual step of recommending that employers adhere to standards developed by other agencies and organisations.<sup>26</sup>

The penalties the agency can levy following an employer's violation of a standard are a small fraction of those available to the Environmental Protection Agency or the Securities and Exchange Commission, and the maximum criminal penalty, which can only be applied if a worker has been killed at work and the employer was cited for a willful violation, is a misdemeanor against the corporation (which cannot be jailed). These penalties, which have limited deterrent effect, show the low value placed by Congress and successive administrations on the lives and health of workers.

During 2020, when a federal administration hostile to workers' protections was in charge, assessed penalties were extremely low. For example, OSHA cited Smithfield Foods in Sioux Falls, South Dakota, "for failing to protect employees from exposure to the coronavirus." OSHA concluded that at least 1294 Smithfield workers contracted the coronavirus and four employees died. Yet the agency fined the company only \$13 494 (£10 700; €12 500).<sup>27</sup> Once the Biden administration took office in early 2021, enforcement efforts and penalties were increased, but these efforts were still constrained by the available inspectorate and limited penalties.

At the start of 2020, OSHA had no enforceable standards specifically focused on preventing airborne transmission of viral diseases at work and faced several barriers to issuing protective regulations and guidance once the pandemic started. OSHA has always had to overcome numerous political and bureaucratic obstacles to issue standards. Even when it is appropriate to issue an emergency standard, political roadblocks can prevent or slow down the process. Throughout 2020, the Trump administration resisted issuing any regulation that would have required employers take immediate steps to protect exposed workers. Even after the Biden administration took office in early 2021, OSHA issued only an emergency temporary standard that was limited to healthcare, and it was rescinded after six months.<sup>28</sup> Some states have their own OSHA programs, and California OSHA has a standard to protect workers from airborne illness, but there is still no federal regulation on this hazard.

A second obstacle was that early in the pandemic, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and OSHA held different views regarding precautions necessary to protect frontline workers, particularly those in healthcare facilities. CDC disseminated guidance documents supporting individually focused prevention strategies directed toward reducing droplet transmission and cleaning surfaces to avoid contact with fomites. Traditional OSHA strategies for controlling airborne exposures, which emphasize improved ventilation and air cleansing in places where people congregated, were not incorporated.<sup>29</sup> It is now clear that the CDC (as well as the World Health Organization) erred in clinging to the droplet dogma.<sup>30</sup> CDC's insistence that the virus could be controlled by limiting exposure to droplets through surgical masks, distancing, and handwashing contributed to OSHA's inability to promote optimal control measures.

Meanwhile, federal and state OSHA programs received many thousands of complaints and referrals related to SARS-CoV-2 exposure, including myriad complaints from workers who faced retaliation for raising concerns about exposures and the lack of personal protective equipment (PPE). The agencies responded to only a tiny fraction of them, issuing small penalties that could have little deterrent effect.<sup>31</sup>

And at least one other opportunity was completely lost. The US president has the authority under the Defense Production Act to order the expansion of production from the US industrial base. During the pandemic President Trump invoked this power only once, in April 2020, in an attempt to order the meatpacking plants to continue to operate. The act could—and should—have been used instead to deal with the shortage of PPE early in the pandemic.

In the US, the protection of general public health is primarily within the purview of state and local health departments that are almost universally strapped for resources. These agencies have focused little attention on workers' health. When workplace outbreaks of covid-19 were first reported, these health departments had little expertise or experience that would have enabled them to intervene effectively. In addition, some were blocked from involvement by politicians more sympathetic to the needs of employers than workers.<sup>32</sup>

Furthermore, US workers are inadequately protected against retaliation when they raise health and safety concerns at work. Thousands of complaints about retaliation were made to federal and state agencies during the pandemic. Shortages of PPE and supply chain problems fed tensions between workers and management. Many workers' complaints remain in litigation today. The underlying legal regime simply did not provide adequate protection to workers who faced serious risks.<sup>33</sup>

The consequences of these failures were appalling. Worker safety and public health agencies did not protect frontline workers adequately. That these protections disproportionately affected Black and Hispanic workers shows how these failures exacerbated underlying racial and economic inequalities in the US.<sup>4-8</sup>

### Action plan for the future

Acknowledging the lack of effectiveness of their actions against covid-19, public health agencies and occupational health regulators, working with employers' and workers' representatives, need to develop comprehensive plans for governmental action to address the workplace health and safety issues created by future pandemics. To increase worker protections, OSHA should issue two new standards, one focused on preventing workplace exposure to airborne pathogens and a second on pandemic preparedness, requiring each employer to develop an establishment specific plan to protect its workers, and to implement the plan when it becomes necessary. Both the nation's and employers' pandemic preparedness plans should include provisions to ensure the availability and distribution of essential personal protective equipment, as well as vaccines and other health interventions, without regard to the economic capacity of individuals or organizations. These plans need to be updated regularly to reflect the latest scientific information.

To decrease transmission of airborne infections, priority must be given to developing federal and state policies to enable workers to stay at home if potentially infectious. Although some employers currently provide limited paid medical leave, others give little or no financial support to stay at home when sick, and it will require legislation, and perhaps financial subsidies, to establish universal paid leave. Given the importance of keeping infectious workers out of the workplace, OSHA's future airborne infection prevention standard should require employers covered by that standard to provide paid medical leave when appropriate.

Maintaining clean, virus-free air is the most important way to make workplaces safe and has important benefits beyond preventing spread of airborne infections.<sup>34</sup> In the long run, this can be achieved by updating local building codes to require improved performance of heating, ventilation, and air conditioning (HVAC) systems; more immediately, requiring building owners and operators to provide building tenants, workers, and guests with data showing the effectiveness of the building's HVAC systems will help encourage improved functioning.

Successful safety and health programs engage workers in identifying and mitigating health and safety threats at work. Consistent with required practices in the EU and International Labour Organization conventions, OSHA should issue a broad safety and health management standard that requires workers' participation in workplace risk assessment and abatement activities and improves protections against retaliation for those identifying threats to workers' safety or health.

The gap between the mainstream public health and worker safety and health protection systems needs to be filled. Expanding the funding, staffing, and expertise of workplace safety and health agencies as well as state and local health departments would help, but more effort must be made to increase communication and collaboration between these two systems, especially at local level. Improved data collection systems, with data generated by and shared across worker safety agencies and health departments, identifying workplaces and industries where workers are at increased risk, would help fill this gap.

Finally, for workers to be better protected from airborne infections as well as other work hazards, Congress must enable OSHA to develop a faster, more nimble standard setting process, provide the agency with greater resources for inspections, and expand its ability to issue civil and criminal penalties that have a greater deterrent effect.

None of these interventions deal with the underlying structural and institutionalized racism and inequality of the US labor market. During the early phases of the covid-19 pandemic we saw that wage inequality, housing segregation, and lack of employer provided benefits meant that vulnerable workers were at increased risk of disease and death. We also saw that government interventions through cash assistance, tax credits, increased healthcare insurance coverage, and other steps improved the lives of workers and their families, made workplaces safer, and increased social equality. The lapse of these policies has led to increased inequality and poverty.<sup>35</sup> These policies and programs would be beneficial even in the absence of a pandemic, and we should not wait for the next pandemic to introduce them.

#### Key messages

- Covid-19 disproportionately affected workers who had to leave home and go to work to keep society functioning
- Low wage Black and Hispanic workers were disproportionately represented among workers who could not work from home, and disproportionately affected
- Actions by US occupational and public health agencies fell far short of what was needed to make workplaces safe during the pandemic
- Protecting worker health in the next pandemic requires action now for paid family and medical leave, better social supports, and better workplace protection policies

Contributors and sources: DM is an epidemiologist and served as assistant secretary of labor for the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) from 2009 to 2017. He was a member of the Biden-Harris Transition Covid-19 Advisory Board. EAS is dean emeritus at Northeastern University School of Law. She was the US reporter for the International Labour Organization (ILO) project regarding the experience of frontline essential workers during the covid-19 pandemic. GRW is a physician and epidemiologist. He previously served in leadership positions with the US National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health and the Mine Safety and Health Administration. All authors contributed equally to the article and are joint first authors.

Competing interests: We have read and understood BMJ policy on declaration of interests and have declared that all three authors receive funding from the McElhattan Foundation and DM receives funding from the Health Action Alliance.

Provenance and peer review: Commissioned; externally peer reviewed.

This article is part of a series commissioned by *The BMJ* (http://bmj.com/collections/us-covid-series). The guest editors were Ana Diez Roux and Gavin Yamey and the lead editor for *The BMJ* was Jocalyn Clark.

We thank Lilian Ryan for her assistance with research.

- Ruhm CJ. Excess deaths in the United States during the first year of COVID-19. Prev Med 2022;162:107174. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2022.107174 pmid: 35878708
- 2 Chen YH, Glymour M, Riley A, etal. Excess mortality associated with the COVID-19 pandemic among Californians 18-65 years of age, by occupational sector and occupation: March through November 2020. *PLoS One* 2021;16:e0252454. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0252454 pmid: 34086762
- <sup>3</sup> Gebreegziabher E, Bui D, Cummings KJ, etal. Temporal assessment of disparities in California COVID-19 mortality by industry: a population-based retrospective cohort study. *Ann Epidemiol* 2023;87:-59. doi: 10.1016/j.annepidem.2023.09.003 pmid: 37714416
- 4 Pathak EB, Menard JM, Garcia RB, Salemi JL. Joint effects of socioeconomic position, race/ethnicity, and gender on covid-19 mortality among working-age adults in the United States. Int J Environ Res Public Health 2022;19:. doi: 10.3390/ijerph19095479 pmid: 35564872
- 5 Parolin Z, Lee EK. The role of poverty and racial discrimination in exacerbating the health consequences of covid-19. *Lancet Reg Health Am* 2022;7:100178. doi: 10.1016/j.lana.2021.100178 pmid: 35018358
- 6 Cummings KJ, Beckman J, Frederick M, etal. Disparities in covid-19 fatalities among working Californians. *PLoS One* 2022;17:e0266058. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0266058 pmid: 35349589
- 7 Matthay EC, Duchowny KA, Riley AR, etal. Occupation and educational attainment characteristics associated with covid-19 mortality by race and ethnicity in California. *JAMA Netw Open* 2022;5:e228406. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2022.8406 pmid: 35452107
- 8 Hawkins D. Differential occupational risk for COVID-19 and other infection exposure according to race and ethnicity. *Am J Ind Med* 2020;63:-20. doi: 10.1002/ajim.23145 pmid: 32539166

- 9 Raub A, Nandi A, Earle A, et al. Paid parental leave: a detailed look at approaches across OECD countries. World Policy Analysis Center, 2018. https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/de-fault/files/WORLD%20Report%20-%20Parental%20Leave%20OECD%20Country%20Approaches\_0.pdf
- 10 Commonwealth Fund. US health care from a global perspective. 2022: accelerating spending, worsening outcomes. 2023. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issuebriefs/2023/jan/us-health-care-global-perspective-2022
- 11 US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Union members summary. 19 Jan 2023. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/union2.nr0.htm.
- 12 Seabury SA, Terp S, Boden LI. Racial and ethnic differences in the frequency of workplace injuries and prevalence of work-related disability. *Health Aff (Millwood)* 2017;36:-73. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1185 pmid: 28167715
- <sup>13</sup> Ingram M, Wolf AMA, López-Gálvez NI, Griffin SC, Beamer PI. Proposing a social ecological approach to address disparities in occupational exposures and health for low-wage and minority workers employed in small businesses[Erratum in: J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol. 2021 May 10; PMID: 33774651; PMCID: PMC8003897]. J Expo Sci Environ Epidemiol 2021;31:-11. doi: 10.1038/s41370-021-00317-5 pmid: 33774651
- 14 Boyens C, Karpman M, Smalligan J. Access to paid leave is lowest among workers with the greatest needs. Urban Institute, 2022. https://www.urban.org/research/publication/access-paidleave-lowest-among-workers-greatest-needs
- <sup>15</sup> Burns K, Fox L, Wilson D. Expansions to child tax credit contributed to 46% decline in child poverty since 2020. US Census Bureau, 2022. https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2022/09/record-drop-in-child-poverty.html
- 16 Khorrami P, Sommers BD. Changes in US Medicaid enrollment during the covid-19 pandemic. JAMA Netw Open 2021;4:e219463. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2021.9463 pmid: 33950210
- 17 Campbell T, Galvani AP, Friedman G, Fitzpatrick MC. Exacerbation of COVID-19 mortality by the fragmented United States healthcare system: A retrospective observational study. *Lancet Reg Health Am* 2022;12:100264. doi: 10.1016/j.lana.2022.100264 pmid: 35582265
- Pichler S, Wen K, Ziebarth NR. Covid-19 emergency sick leave has helped flatten the curve in the United States. *Health Aff (Millwood)* 2020;39:-204. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00863 pmid: 33058691
- <sup>19</sup> McMichael TM, Currie DW, Clark S, etalPublic Health–Seattle and King County, EvergreenHealth, and CDC COVID-19 Investigation Team. Epidemiology of covid-19 in a long-term care facility in King County, Washington. N Engl J Med 2020;382:-11. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2005412 pmid: 32220208
- 20 House of Representatives Oversight Committee Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis. How the Trump administration helped the meatpacking industry block pandemic worker protections. Staff report. May 2022. https://web.archive.org/web/20220512140208/https://coronavirus.house.gov/sites/democrats.coronavirus.house.gov/files/2022.5.12%20-%20SSCC%20report%20on%20Meatpacking%20FINAL.pdf
- 21 Michaels D, Wagner GR. Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) and worker safety during the covid-19 pandemic. *JAMA* 2020;324:-90. doi: 10.1001/jama.2020.16343 pmid: 32936212
- 22 Spieler E. Occupational safety and health, essential workers, and the covid-19 pandemic in the US. ILO Working Paper No 92. 2023. https://www.ilo.org/static/english/intserv/working-papers/wp092/index.html
- 23 European Union Directive 89/391/EEC OSH "Framework Directive." 2021. https://osha.europa.eu/en/legislation/directives/the-osh-framework-directive/1
- 24 AFL-CIO Safety and Health Office. Death on the job: the toll of neglect, 2023. 2023. https://aflcio.org/sites/default/files/2023-04/2303\_DOTJ\_2023\_final%20%283%29.pdf
- 25 Michaels D, Barab J. The occupational safety and health administration at 50: protecting workers in a changing economy. *Am J Public Health* 2020;110:-5. doi: 10.2105/AJPH.2020.305597 pmid: 32191515
- 26 OSHA. OSHA releases new resources to better protect workers from hazardous chemicals. Press release, 24 Oct 2013. https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/national/10242013
- 27 US Department of Labor. US Department of Labor cites Smithfield Packaged Meats Corp for failing to protect employees from coronavirus. Press release, 10 Sep 2020. https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/region8/09102020.
- <sup>28</sup> Michaels D, Wagner GR, Ryan L. Lessons From covid-19 for protecting workers in the next pandemic. *JAMA* 2023;330:-4. doi: 10.1001/jama.2023.8229 pmid: 37326983
- 29 Sehgal NJ, Milton DK. Applying the hierarchy of controls: what occupational safety can teach us about safely navigating the next phase of the global covid-19 pandemic. *Front Public Health* 2021;9:747894. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.747894 pmid: 34805071
- Jimenez JL, Marr LC, Randall K, etal. What were the historical reasons for the resistance to recognizing airborne transmission during the COVID-19 pandemic? *Indoor Air* 2022;32:e13070. doi: 10.1111/ina.13070 pmid: 36040283
- 31 US Department of Labor Occupational Safety and Health Administration. Covid-19 response summary—summary data for federal and state programs—enforcement. Dec 2023 https://www.osha.gov/enforcement/covid-19-data#complaints\_referrals
- 32 Grabell M. What happened when health officials wanted to close a meatpacking plant, but the governor said no. Propublica, 7 May 2020. https://www.propublica.org/article/what-happenedwhen-health-officials-wanted-to-close-a-meatpacking-plant-but-the-governor-said-no
- <sup>33</sup> US Department of Labor, OSHA. Covid-19 response summary. Summary Data for federal and state programs—whistleblower data. Dec 2023. https://www.whistleblowers.gov/covid-19-data

- <sup>34</sup> Dowell D, Lindsley WG, Brooks JT. Reducing SARS-CoV-2 in shared indoor air. JAMA 2022;328:-2. doi: 10.1001/jama.2022.9970 pmid: 35671318
- 35 Covert B. America's short-lived safety net has almost fully unraveled. *The Nation* 2023 Sep 15. https://www.thenation.com/article/economy/american-rescue-plan-economy/